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BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY MEETING MINUTES       
CITY HALL CHAMBERS

THURSDAY, August 3, 2017
4:00 P.M.
Present:  Mayor Scott Long; City Attorney Randi Zimmerman and Board Member and Jim Reynolds and Todd Titus
Department Heads present: Police Chief, Matt Bruss; Parks Superintendent, Adam Hall; Fire Chief Barry Stroup; Assistant Street Superintendent, Tyler Niccum; Building Commissioner, John Stephens; Bob Gray, Wastewater Superintendent, Wendy Frazier, Clerk Treasurer
City Council Members:  Doug Adams, Eric Schoening, Bonnie Corn 
MINUTES

Jim Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

CITY CLAIMS-SEWAGE CLAIMS
Todd Titus made a motion to approve the claims.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried

OLD BUSINESS
1.  Justin Brooks, 1326 Adams Street – was called to the Board of Works to report on the progress he was making on his deck.  John Stephens reported that Brooks called him prior to the meeting to tell him that he fell off a ladder and broke both his ankles.  Stephens also reported that both properties –E Main Street and Adams Street have grass over 2 ft high.  Brooks told him he would have the yards mowed over the weekend.  Stephens also reported that Brooks has done just enough work on the deck to get by.  Todd Titus questioned Stephens as to where the Board goes from here.  City Attorney Randi Zimmerman said that on April 20, the Board tabled the demo order because Brooks had torn off the back of the house and was in the process of working on the deck and remaining problems.  Zimmerman recommended that since Brooks is not continuing to work on the house or have the work done by someone else, that the demolition order be reissued.  Todd Titus made a motion to review the situation at the next meeting and reissue the demolition notice.  Jim Reynolds 2nd motion.  Motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS

1.  Don and Peggy Fraley order to remove unsafe structure.  

John Stephens was sworn in by Mayor Long.  He told the board he had several complaints about the condition of the structure at 319 Euclid St.  He said there were vehicles and other trash on the property.  He had talked to Mr. & Mrs. Fraley and they had made a few improvements to the property but not enough.  Therefore Mr. Stephens requested to proceed with the Hearing.

Mr. Stephens introduced Exhibit A, containing the following:  Title Search, pictures of the property.
City Attorney Randi Zimmerman conducted a Fact Finding hearing that brought forth the following:

The Premises is not vacant or dangerous to public health.  However it has become dilapidated because it has not been maintained and repaired by the owner; is a fire hazard; contributes to blight causing a potential decrease in property;  is in an impaired structural condition making it unsafe; is in violation of General Ordinance #2, 1986 and does not meet the building and maintenance requirements; constitutes a nuisance.  

City Attorney asked Mr. Stephens what he wanted to do with the property.  Mr. Stephens told the Board he wanted to hear from Mr. Fraley first, and that Mr. Fraley had removed the cars and trash that were on the property.
Mr. Fraley was sworn in by City Attorney Randi Zimmerman and had the following report:

He wants to keep his house and has applied for the Owner Occupied Housing Assistance Program.  His application asks for assistance with roof, siding, gutters, kitchen, flooring, plumbing and heating.  The Mayor questioned how much the grant would cover.  Mr. Stephens said it is worth $25,000.  Attorney Zimmerman questioned if that would be enough to fix the house.  Mr. Stephens said it would.  The Mayor told Mr. Fraley that just because he applied doesn’t mean he will get the assistance.  Mr. Fraley told the Board that the only income he and his wife have comes from Social Security.  

Todd Titus asked Mr. Fraley if he had another place to live.  Mr. Fraley said he did not.  

Attorney Zimmerman questioned Mr. Stephens as to how long the process would take until Mr. Fraley would know something from the Owner Occupied Housing Grant.  Mr. Stephens said they were in the process of finalizing phase one so he thought we would know something within a couple of months.  Zimmerman then questioned Mr. Stephens as to what he would suggest.  Mr. Stephens said he would like to wait and see if the Fraleys were selected to get help with grant money.

Todd Titus made a motion to wait 30 days to check on the status of the Grant. In the meantime Mr. Fraley is to clean up trash and liter on the property and start looking for a new place to live.  Titus told Mr. Fraley to report back to the board on September 7.  Mayor 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

2.  Jan Bailey – Hearing on Unsafe Structure – 20 W Harrison St.  Continuing under Oath, John Stephens reported that he had been working with Jan Bailey on her property for two years.  Nothing has been done to the property but she has licensed the vehicles.  Mr. Stephens submitted Exhibit A which includes the following:  Title Search and pictures of the property.  Mr. Stephens said there are 6-7 vehicles in the yard and driveway.  His main concern  is the actual home itself.  He said there are trees and brush around the house, open fascia  board, bushes and vegetation growing so close to the house you can’t see in or even get into the structure.  He said he had talked with Jan at the property that afternoon and she told him the roof had been replaced a few years ago.  Mr. Stephens said he couldn’t get inside the building because of all the growth around the property.  He said he did get close enough to see several holes in the structure.   Mr. Stephens also noted there was a dog at the residence and dog waste had not been cleaned up.
The Fact Finding Hearing produced the following:

Premises is vacant; has become dilapidated, constitutes a fire hazard, contributes to blight; is an impaired structure; dangerous to public health;  is in violation of General Ordinance #2, 1986; is not fit for human habitation, constitutes a nuisance.

Mayor Long called Ms. Bailey’s attorney, Mark Guenin and Jan Bailey to testify.  Jan told the Board that she worked as a realtor and is now retired and widowed.  She said there was concern regarding the floor joists due to a flood a few years ago.  Mr. Guenin said the wanted to address two issues, water and electricity.  He said both had been restored.   He said he had talked to Ms. Bailey about her responsibility to fix the property.  Jan reported that the house formerly had no water for approximately 2 years.  A tree fell on the electric meter but Duke has been to the house to make sure the meter is safe and working properly. She has electricity but doesn’t use it.  She doesn’t go in the house because of the possibility of rotten floor boards.  When she is on the property she sleeps in a camper.  She said her son can help her with the property.  Jan told the board that she isn’t strong enough to get the trash in a dump truck.  She said she would try to clean the property.  
Mayor Long questioned Ms. Bailey about the length of time the water was shut off and the condition of the pipes.  Ms. Baileys said the pipes are fine.  She told the Mayor she wants to stay at the house.  If the floor joists are cracked her son will fix them.  She told the Mayor she had not been in the house for 4 years.  She stays with her Grandchildren.  
Jim Reynolds asked Ms. Bailey how long it would take to clean up the property.  She said it depends on the amount of help she can get.  

Mayor Long told Ms. Bailey to clean up the property.  She said she liked the trees.  Mayor Long told her to at least clean up the trash, junk and vegetation.  

Todd Titus questioned Ms. Bailey about the purpose of the cars.  She said she was storing them.  Randy Zimmerman reminded her that you can’t have junk cars on your property.  Todd Titus told her to check with junk yards to see about the  disposing of  them.  

Todd Titus told Ms. Bailey that he has served on the Board of Works under 7 Mayors, that is 4 decades.  This issue has been on going the entire time.  The Board has received many complaints over the years and he is no longer sympathetic.  He said the City and State have put so much money in that part of the City that she needs to take care of her property.  Todd said he doesn’t know if the house is salvageable.  The house hasn’t had heat for 4 years.

Mr. Guenin explained to Jan that she has no options and that she has to be accountable to the Board.  The Board will give her 30 days to resolve issues and put together a plan.  

Jim Reynolds made the following motion:  

Report back to the Board on September 7, with the property cleaned up so they can get to the structure to check out the condition.  This means brush and trash cleaned up and 2 cars removed  so the house can be inspected.  Mayor Long 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried with Titus voting no.

3.   Mike Galley1284 Willard Drive – Request to appear

John Stephens reported that Mike Galley came in to see him that afternoon.  During their  conversation, Mr. Galley told John that he intends to work on the property.  John told him to report back to him by August 18, to inform him of his progress.  Jim Reynolds made a motion to table the request.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion. Motion carried.

4.  Bids for Demolition of 138 Stitt Street.


Bids coming in were:  Earthworks:  $10,900





Hanks:            $  9,700





Brainard         $  8,000

Todd Titus made a motion to accept Brainard’s bid of $8,000.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

5.  Bids for Demolition of 531 E Hill St:


Bids coming in were:  Earthworks:   $5150





Hanks:            $8400





Brainard:        $6900


Jim Reynolds made a motion to accept Earthworks bid of $5150.  Mayor Long 2ND the motion.  Motion carried.  

6.  Inspection Contract for Alber Street:


Alber Street extension from Euclid to Highway 24 will be bid this fall.  The contract is a requirement to obtain Federal Highway monies.  City Attorney Randi Zimmerman informed the Board that this is a standard State INDOT contract and it had been reviewed by herself and John Stephens and everything is accurate and good.  Mayor Long made a motion to accept the contract.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

7.  Encroachment Agreement for Wabash Facility Company, 1955 Vernon Street.  Randi reviewed the Encroachment agreement to make sure the sign is legal.  She explained when they built the sign they encroached on the 40 ft. BZA requirement.  John Stephens and Mayor Long also reviewed the agreement and found no issues.  The agreement will be filed in the Court House.  However, if something happens to the sign, the Company will have to start over with a new sign.  They cannot use the same sign and the encroachment agreement will be void.
Todd Titus made a motion to accept the agreement.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

OTHER BUSINESS
None

QUESTIONS FROM THE AUDIENCE
None
REPORTS FROM DEPARTMENTS 
None

.
ADJOURN 
Mayor Long made a motion to adjourn.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.   Motion carried.
 NEXT MEETING

The next Board of Works meeting will be held on Thursday, August 17, 2017, at 4:00 p.m. 
________________________________________________

Scott Long     


                        Mayor 
________________________________________________

Todd Titus




Member
________________________________________________

Jim Reynolds    



Member 
The City of Wabash desires to make reasonable accommodations to persons with handicaps or disabilities in order that all persons may fully participate in Public Meetings.  In that regard, if you need reasonable accommodations to attend and participate public meeting, you are requested to contact Human Resources, ADA Coordinator, Wabash City Hall, 202 South Wabash Street, Wabash, Indiana 46992, (260) 563-4171 between 8 AM and 4 PM at least 24 hours prior to the meeting.  Please indicate the accommodation requested and every reasonable effort will be made to comply with your request.
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